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Despite her accomplishments, Sister 
Irene remained a woman of humility, 
simplicity and charity-all qualities of 

her vocation as a Daughter of Charity. She 
dedicated her life to God to serve persons 
who were in need. She wanted to make a 
difference in life—and she did!

Born July 25, 1924, in Philadelphia, 
Pennsylvania, Irene was one of six children. 
Her father’s position with the Pennsylvania 
Railroad caused the family to move to 
Baltimore.

Because of her father, Sister Irene developed 
a fond familiarity with trains. Even though 
she would later have to travel by air, she 
always showed a penchant for trains.

In high school, friends nicknamed her 
“Rajah” and described her as possessing the 
ABC’s of life: ability, beauty and character. 
Her high energy, enthusiasm, indefatigable 
spirit and sense of fun prompted her to 
bring joy to others many ways ranging from 
singing and playing the piano for others to 
visiting retired and elderly sisters in the 
infirmary.

Her life of service included six years as an 
elementary and high school teacher before 
pursing studies in nursing and eventually 
healthcare administration. It was there that 
Sister gave herself unstintingly for fifty-six 
of her seventy-four years as a Daughter of 
Charity.

As a woman of values and vision her 
expertise set new standards. She was the 
first woman elected to chair the American 
Hospital Association’s board of trustees. In 
1986 Sister Irene became the first president 
of the Daughters of Charity National Health 
System, based in Saint Louis. In these roles 
she advocated for the medically indigent.

Knowing that Sister Irene loved to reflect 
and share stories, she was asked what 
accomplishment had given her the most 
satisfaction. She repeated unhesitatingly, 
“Why, being a Daughter of Charity, because 
that’s what gets you to heaven.”


